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Paul Farmer, Executive Director
American Planning Association

1776 Massachusetts Avenue, Suite 400
Washington, DC 20036

RE: AICP Continuing Education

Dear Paul,

On behalf of the California Chapter of the American Planning Association (CCAPA), the California Planning Roundtable (CPR) and the California Planning Foundation (CPF), we write to express our thoughts and concerns about the mandatory continuing education requirements of the American Institute of Certified Planners (AICP). We wish first to reinforce that our comments are expressed within the framework of our wholehearted support for mandatory continuing education for AICP. We believe it is essential to maintain the professional credibility of the national certification program.

Many of our concerns come from our work as continuing-education providers. Within our three Boards you will find many of the institutions and individuals who provide the core of California’s public continuing education and teaching for planners. Our over-arching desire is that the mandatory program provide sufficient flexibility to credit the many forms of education, teaching, research, writing and journal work we provide – not one time but on a  regular basis - to recognize the ongoing necessity to alter, update and expand the cutting-edge work we provide. We provide some illustrations:
· Many of us teach classes throughout the public institutions of California on an annual basis. It would seem strange or counter-productive to provide a one-time credit to the scores of instructors for such an effort.

· Many students take the classes, particularly throughout the public extension programs on a regular basis, some annually, to keep their policy and legal skills at the cutting edge. One-time credit for on-going education would not be acceptable.

· Apparently no credit will be granted if a fee or honorarium is received, despite the fact that California sunshine laws generally keep honoraria to a token reportable amount, and payment for teaching in the extension program has no relationship with the teacher’s need to research and construct an entirely new class outline and handout book every time the class is taught.

· Apparently only tenure or tenured-track faculty can receive credit for writing and publication. To illustrate the absurdity of this, one of our non-professorial members co-authored two chapters in CEB’s California Land Use Practice; that individual also is helping to author the APA-ABA RLUIPA book. That AICP member will not receive credit. Another non-professorial member writes articles for Western Cities, ULI publications, etc.; either that person will not get any credit for that research and writing, or your staff will be burdened by numerous subjective requests for approvals which you will not be able to grant if you follow your own rules.

· The American Bar Association, which offers numerous ongoing land-use classes, is not mentioned in the matrix of acceptable “continuing education” programs. We presume that is an error.

· For-profit continuing education providers like Lorman Education Services, Law Seminars International and CLE International, and industry groups like the Brick Industry Association, ULI and the  BIA, and for-profit firms that specialize in training, like PlaceMakers, LLC, and StaffConnections, LLC,(all of whom can easily afford your required fees) will increasingly dominate the training field and diminish the role of public institutions like UC Davis, UCLA and UC Berkeley, and CPF, who have been the backbone of continuing education for planners for decades. While we recognize the ongoing privatization of the U.S., we did not expect to see the APA playing such a key role in that.
· AIA, ABA and engineering associations offer credit for professional liability workshops, yet these are not mentioned in any of the AICP material we have reviewed.

· If this program is to succeed, you will have make it very easy and cost-sensitive for public institutions such as the UC or Cal State systems to become certified and receive blanket coverage for their programs. You will have to delegate and trust them to achieve your goals. UC Davis Extension, for example, has over 140 classes every year, most of which are of interest to planners; the California Bar offers them long-term certification, and does not require separate approvals for each class. (As we have discussed earlier, those classes must be revised and updated annually in order for the programs to attract “students”.)
· Additionally, if you are to succeed, you will have to be informative, helpful and responsive. Thus far, the experience of the UC providers has not been that; it has been few returned phone calls or e-mails, and  no clear answers.
In a similar vein, we have numerous concerns about the long-term effects on members and membership:

· Many California members, whose dues are already very high, have expressed concern that AICP will have to increase dues substantially in order to staff the rapidly growing administration of this program. In fact, CCAPA is implementing dues increases after a number of years of static dues.
· Our best members, often sought out as role models or leaders, are frequently those who attend counter-intuitive sessions such as the International Conference of Shopping Centers, or land-based diabetes medical sessions, or Silicon Valley sessions on intellectual property, or NGO sessions on edgy environmental issues. Those groups will generally not pay you or care about you, yet they are the true future.

· The progressive organizations of our profession, such as Planners Network, entirely structure their pricing to attract the poorest members; thus they will probably not participate in your system, and thus AICP members will not benefit from such organizations’ far-reaching sessions.

· CCAPA, the true member-based component of our three organizations, is concerned that the cost to register as a class provider will outweigh the benefit to our organization. The fees appear to be revenue generators for APA; because of a perceived lack of transparency within APA, there is no way for us (many of whom are intimately familiar with APA’s budgetary practices) to counter this concern.

· As you know, CPF offers ongoing annual training (frequently at little or no cost, and frequently during conferences) in multiple locations in the state. Because CPF’s primary purpose is to raise money for scholarships, your approach will again undermine its attempt to implement your core values. 

· California has maintained a voluntary recognition program for the last two years. It is unclear how all of those who registered will received their justifiable credit.

· Many older members have expressed to us their intention to drop out of AICP if the present cost, inconvenience, and lack of understanding (of the true nature of the profession) of the program as presently constituted. We are concerned that, if that happens, the value of AICP certification will diminish, putting one of its core purposes (an alternative to licensing) in serious jeopardy.

· APA obviously will give credit for attendance at its own national conference: to do other wise would undermine the whole organization. However we are concerned with two things here: long days spent in numerous networking and training sessions generate few credits; and more importantly, the cost of attending national and state conferences can now easily exceed $2500, putting your core credit-source more and more beyond the reach of most who do not work for agencies or firms who subsidize their attendance. This economic-based (usually referred to as “regressive”) form of ongoing certification seems to contradict your core values of inclusion

It would be disingenuous and counter-productive for national APA to critique or respond to each detail raised, and miss the core points. We, the representatives of by far your largest chapter, fully support continuing education yet we need it to reflect the true nature of this deeply multi-disciplinary profession. The certification must capture the future as well as the present. No single bureaucracy can do that alone. To attempt to do that would model the inefficiencies of the Federal government. A national framework, combined with delegation, trust and a period of experiment, will be essential to protect the credibility of the profession.

All three organizations are available to meet with you and your staff as needed.

Sincerely,

The Three Heads

